
Statement on the Government Response to Lord Bew’s Independent

Review of Testing, Accountability and Assessment at Key Stage 2 *
In July 2011, the Government published a response to the recommendations made by Lord Bew in his independent review of testing, accountability and assessment at Key Stage 2.  The Government accepted all the recommendations made.  The comments below are made only in relation to mathematics.
The joint Association of Teachers of Mathematics (ATM) and Mathematical Association (MA) Primary Group welcomes the proposed increased focus on pupils’ progress within the school accountability system.  We are pleased that more detailed teacher assessment data will be published.  This will give a truer picture of a child’s progress rather than basing all evidence on the potentially unreliable performance of a child on a single day.
In terms of statutory assessment, the Group is disappointed that mathematics tests at the end of KS2 will continue. We challenge Bew’s assertion ‘that it is relatively straightforward to create a valid and reliable test of mathematics’.  Whilst technical competence in the content of the curriculum is possible through testing, using and applying is not readily assessed in this way. Ofsted regularly express concern about the lack of emphasis on using and applying mathematics in mathematics lessons (see, for example, Mathematics: Understanding the Score, 2008). If national sampling is appropriate for science we can see no reason for not adopting a similar approach for mathematics.  Whilst we welcome the recommendation that the mathematics tests should not disadvantage weak readers, this must not be at the expense of items that require children to solve problems, think mathematically and use their mathematics in context.
The Group is disappointed that the Government supports the level 6 test.  The name of the test implies that primary children will need to complete much of the KS3 programme of study. In practice, the current level 6 tests focus on the KS2 programme of study and some aspects of the KS3 programme of study which are deemed accessible to primary children. We believe that it would be better to have no such test. Secondary teachers know that a child who has completed the level 6 test will not have studied the full KS3 programme of study and that their understanding of the full KS2 programme of study may be insecure in places, due to acceleration and teaching by teachers who are not familiar with KS3 mathematics. This makes the test worthless in terms of progression, something that the Government says they wish to strengthen.
However, if the Government is adamant about having such a test, we strongly advise that it is renamed as Primary Exceptional Performance and is redesigned to encourage deep understanding of the primary curriculum and confidence to use mathematics in unfamiliar and complex contexts. This would mean that high-attaining primary children have an excellent grounding for mathematics at secondary level. They will then be excited and motivated by the new material in the secondary curriculum, rather than feeling they have met it before, albeit it at a superficial level, sufficient to pass the level 6 test. 
In summary, we are pleased with the overall gist of the report but have specific concerns, as outlined above.
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